
  March 2019 

Page 1 of 6 

 

 
Health and Social Care Committee NHS Long-term Plan: legislative proposals inquiry 
Royal College of Nursing initial submission 
 
Introduction 
 
The proposed legislation update provides an ideal opportunity to introduce clarity on roles, 
responsibilities and accountabilities related to staffing for safe and effective care. Without 
these elements being addressed, it is likely that the nursing workforce crisis will continue to 
develop without clear recourse to hold Government and other bodies to account for the 
provision of sufficient nursing workforce to deliver safe and effective care. Existing 
workforce gaps will continue to negatively impact upon patient care and safety without 
intervention. It is important to recognise that any 

provide joined-up services for local populations. Nursing is a profession which works 
routinely across organisational boundaries and sectors (e.g. public health, health and social 
care), so we are well aware of the benefits of enabling integration. However, we are 
seeking assurances on aspects which require appropriate safeguards or frameworks to 
ensure good standards of integrated service design and workforce planning. 
 
We would like to emphasise that at this stage of the consultation timeframe, the RCN is still 
consulting members to further develop our positions and recommendations. We have 
therefore provided emerging views, and will provide a fuller response by 8th April, as 
requested. 
 
1. Accountability for workforce 

1.1. The RCN is clear that this opportunity must be taken to address the existing legal 
and structural ambiguity with regards to workforce which has contributed to the existing and 
widely recognised 

health and care. All decisions 
regarding staffing for safe and effective care, from national bodies through to local 
organisations, should be based on assessment of patient and population needs, up to date 
evidence base, workforce planning tools, and the professional judgement of senior nurses. 
Health and care services should be understood and promoted as a safety critical industry, 
and the adequate provision of staffing recognised as a critical requirement for the delivery 
of safe and effective models of care.  
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understand and gain assurance on the mechanism for transparent decision making and 
resolution in these types of conflict. 
 
We are continuing to consult with our members and staff across England to test this initial 
position. 
 
About the Royal College of Nursing 
 
The RCN is the voice of nursing across the UK and the largest professional union of 
nursing staff in the world.  
 
For further information, please contact: Charli Hadden, Policy Adviser �± 
charli.hadden@rcn.org.uk 
 
 


